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Guests/Staff: Caroline McCarley, Mayor 
Julian Long, Community Development Coordinator 
John Marzinzik, Frisbie Memorial Hospital 
Stephanie Turek, Frisbie Memorial Hospital 
Susan Ford, My Friend’s Place 
Stacia Jablonski, Homemakers Health Services 
Rad Nichols, Cooperative Alliance for Seacoast Transportation 
Tracy Donaldson, Dover Adult Learning Center 
Jessica Doe, Dover Adult Learning Center 
Pamela Becker, Community Partners 
Julie Reynolds, Cornerstone VNA 
Julia LaFleur, Court Appointed Special Advocates of New Hampshire 
Martha Stone, Cross Roads House 
John Burns, SOS Recovery Center  
Tory Soper, Strafford County Family Justice Center 
Betsey Andrews Parker, Community Action Partnership of Strafford 
County 
Kristen Welch, Community Action Partnership of Strafford County 
Martha Hewitt, Tri-City Consumers’ Action Co-operative 
David Totty, Director of Rochester School Facilities 
Stacey Price, Rochester Housing Authority 
Evan Mullen, Port One Architects 

 

Councilor Lauterborn called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Motion was made by 
Councilor Bogan and seconded by Councilor Hutchinson to approve the November 13, 
2017 minutes. The minutes were approved unanimously. Motion was made by Councilor 
Bogan and seconded by Councilor Hutchinson to approve the November 29, 2017 
minutes. The minutes were approved unanimously. 
 

PUBLIC INPUT There was no public input. 

ZONING AMENDMENT 
PETITION – Referral 
from December 5, 

Councilor Lauterborn provided an overview of the 

location of the property at 147 Wakefield Street and 

reviewed the allowable uses that would apply to the 



2017 City Council 
Meeting 

property if the zoning amendment petition were 

granted. Councilor Lauterborn and Councilor Bogan 

expressed the preference that the zoning amendment 

petition not be granted, but Councilor Bogan 

suggested that the Community Development 

Committee should defer to the Planning Board. 

The consensus of the Committee was to offer no 

recommendation on the petition and to defer to the 

Planning Board’s decision. 

ECONOMIC 
DEVELOPMENT 
STRATEGIC PLAN 

Mr. Long told the Committee that the Rochester 
Economic Development Commission has already 
reviewed and approved the finalized draft of the 
Economic Development Strategic Plan. Councilor 
Lauterborn asked the Committee members if they had 
any questions, but there were none. 
 
Motion was made by Councilor Bogan and seconded 
by Councilor Gray to approve the Economic 
Development Strategic Plan. The motion passed 
unanimously. 

FY 2018-2019 GRANT 
APPLICATION 
PRESENTATIONS 

 Mr. Long declared two potential conflicts of interest 
related to Community Development Block Grant 
(CDBG) applications requesting funding for FY 2018-
2019: one from SOS Recovery Center, requesting 
funding to support staff salaries for addiction recovery 
services, and one from Dover Adult Learning Center, 
requesting funding to support its high school 
equivalency testing program. The Rochester SOS 
Recovery Center and the Dover Adult Learning 
Center’s Rochester location are both physically located 
within First Church Congregational, UCC, and Mr. Long 
stated that he currently serves as moderator for First 
Church Congregational’s church council. Mr. Long 
stated that he did not believe this would affect the 
integrity of the application review process or his ability 
to remain impartial and objective, and he added that 
he would be requesting an official waiver from the U.S. 
Department of Housing and Urban Development 
(HUD) regarding these conflicts. 
 



Mr. Long also stated that he serves as the Rochester 
representative on the board of directors for the 
Cooperative Alliance for Seacoast Transportation 
(COAST) but would be acting in his capacity as 
Community Development Coordinator for the City, not 
a board member, throughout the evening’s 
proceedings. 
 
Mr. Marzinzik and Ms. Turek from Frisbie Memorial 
Hospital presented a request for funding to support 
the hospital’s Rochester Community Recovery Center 
and its recovery operations. Mr. Marzinzik explained 
that a previous grant has now ended and, while the 
hospital pays for night coverage, additional funding is 
needed for day coverage. 
 
Councilor Gray asked if these funds would be the first 
step is setting up a Safe Stations program in Rochester. 
Councilor Gray also mentioned the need for respite 
care within the city. Mr. Marzinzik replied that this 
would help set up Safe Stations. 
 
Councilor Hutchinson asked about the Rochester 
Community Recovery Center’s metrics and successes. 
Ms. Turek stated that the recovery center served 203 
clients in 2017. Councilor Lauterborn asked how many 
of these clients were Rochester residents, and Ms. 
Turek replied that 102 of the clients were Rochester 
residents. 
 
Ms. Ford from My Friend’s Place provided an overview 
of the shelter’s services (including emergency shelter, 
clothes, toiletries, and Salvation Army vouchers) and 
stated that My Friend’s Place had provided 1,800 bed 
nights last year at a value of $40,000. Councilor 
Hutchinson asked if My Friend’s Place receives any 
CDBG funding from Dover, and Ms. Ford replied that 
the shelter receives a slightly higher amount of CDBG 
funds from Dover than from Rochester. 
 
Ms. Jablonski from Homemakers Health Services 
provided an overview of Homemakers’ services, which 



include home health care, adult day out program, and 
non-medial home support. She stated that 568 clients 
were served in 2017, 44% of those clients being 
Rochester residents and 37% of Rochester clients 
being low to moderate income. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked where most of the 
organization’s funding comes from, and Ms. Jablonski 
replied that funding comes from Medicaid, Medicare, 
Title 3 B, and some from state reimbursements. She 
added that there is no funding for travel 
reimbursements. Councilor Lauterborn asked if the 
agency has had a lot of staffing turn-over or changes in 
programs, and Ms. Jablonski replied that the agency 
has had several executive directors in the last few 
years but has maintained its services and 
programming. 
 
Mr. Nichols from the Cooperative Alliance for Seacoast 
Transportation (COAST) provided an overview of the 
bus routes that provide service to Rochester and 
noted that the route servicing the Granite Ridge 
development is seeing significant ridership. Mr. 
Nichols stated that the final request will be 
determined at the January 2018 COAST board of 
directors meeting but will likely be about $126,000. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked how the funding formulas 
for all of the communities are developed. Mr. Nichols 
replied that the funding formulas are based on 
ridership and service miles. Councilor Lauterborn 
noted that Rochester has a long history of fully funding 
COAST’s annual funding requests. 
 
Councilor Hutchinson asked if there are any plans for 
more bus shelters, and Mr. Nichols said that COAST 
would be very open to that, especially as Rochester 
allows advertising on the shelters. Councilor 
Hutchinson asked how many bus shelters are located 
in Rochester, and Mr. Nichols said there are five or six 
shelters. Councilor Lauterborn asked what kinds of 
businesses can advertise on the shelters, and Mr. 



Nichols said that advertisers have included the 
Rochester Opera House, local health care providers, 
and McDonald’s. He added that gambling, alcohol, 
etc., are not allowed to be advertised on the shelters. 
 
Ms. Donaldson from Dover Adult Learning Center 
stated that the Rochester location provides child care, 
high school equivalency testing services, English as a 
Second Language classes, and computer classes. She 
added that the learning center partners with several 
other agencies, such as MY TURN, Great Bay 
Community College, Bud Carlson Academy, and local 
homeless shelters. Ms. Doe, a current student at 
Dover Adult Learning Center, stated that the learning 
center’s scheduling flexibility has allowed her, as a 
busy working mother, to pursue her high school 
completion. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn stated that it was good that the 
learning center partners with other non-profit 
agencies. Councilor Bogan asked how many hours Ms. 
Doe attends class, and Ms. Doe replied that she 
attends two hours per week and has already passed 
three of her needed tests. Councilor Lauterborn 
expressed the Committee’s admiration for Jessica in 
continuing her education. 
 
Ms. Becker from Community Partners stated that the 
agency’s pilot rental assistance for persons with 
mental illnesses or development disabilities project 
has gone well and that all awarded FY 2017-2018 
funds have been expended. Four families were served, 
and Community Partners hopes to serve 10 families in 
FY 2018-2019. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked how Community Partners 
determined that its funding request of $10,800 is 
needed. Ms. Becker stated it was based on how 
quickly they expended all of the awarded funds from 
this year. Councilor Hutchinson asked how many 
Rochester families would be served, and Ms. Becker 
replied that all Rochester CDBG funds would be used 



to assist Rochester families. 
 
Ms. Reynolds from Cornerstone VNA gave an overview 
of the agency and its health services, including 
pediatrics hospice, home care, and elderly 
homemaking services. Ms. Reynolds added that there 
have been challenges with Medicare reimbursements 
lately, making local funding especially important. 
Councilor Lauterborn asked if the agency has seen an 
increase in Medicare rejecting claims, and Ms. 
Reynolds replied that health care providers are seeing 
that as well as increased auditing. 
 
Ms. LaFleur from Court Appointed Special Advocates 
of New Hampshire (CASA) stated that the agency 
provides volunteer guardians ad litem for abused and 
neglected children and served 76 Rochester children in 
FY 2016-2017. Ms. LaFleur added that CASA’s services 
save the state money, as otherwise paid guardians ad 
litem would need to be provided through state funds 
at about $60 per hour. 
 
Councilors Lauterborn and Hutchinson asked whether 
other communities contribute funding to CASA. Ms. 
LaFleur replied that communities statewide provide 
funding as well as the state and federal governments.  
Councilor Hutchinson asked whether CASA’s Rochester 
CDBG request is about average for the town requests, 
and Ms. LaFleur replied that the request is a bit more 
than what is requested of smaller communities but 
less than what is requested from the City of 
Manchester. 
 
Ms. Stone from Cross Roads House stated that the 
shelter served over 500 homeless persons last year, 
including 71 people from Rochester. She added that 
the shelter operated over capacity about 80% of the 
year and provides comprehensive services, case 
management, medical care, and housing stability case 
management to reduce recidivism. 
 
Mr. Burns from the Rochester SOS Recovery Center 



stated that the recovery center provides peer-based 
recovery, including crisis management, yoga, art, and 
music. He added that SOS Recovery is looking to 
expand training for recovery certifications, as there is a 
workforce deficit in the field due to lack of 
certification. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked whether the recovery 
center would be able to do its project if less funding 
than requested is awarded, and Mr. Burns replied that 
any funding is useful. Councilor Lauterborn asked 
whether the SOS Recovery Center works with the 
Rochester Community Recovery Center or has clients 
in common. Mr. Burns replied that the two recovery 
centers partners to a certain extent and have some 
client overlap. He added that the Rochester SOS 
Recovery Center has 20 to 30 unique visitors per 
month. 
 
Ms. Soper from the Strafford County Family Justice 
Center stated that the justice center provides services 
for survivors of domestic violence, sexual abuse, elder 
abuse, and stalking. The family justice center is 
requesting funding to subdivide its existing offices, 
located in the Rochester Community Center, to 
provide designated child care space, space for staff 
from New Hampshire Legal Assistance, and space for 
faith-based services. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked if the family justice center 
is just subdividing its space, not expanding, and why 
this would cost so much. Ms. Soper confirmed they are 
just subdividing and said that the contractor estimated 
it would cost the amount requested due to the 
electrical and HVAC work required. 
 
Ms. Andrews Parker from the Community Action 
Partnership of Strafford County (CAP) stated that CAP 
is the sole local provider of weatherization services, 
which allows residents to remain in homes they might 
otherwise not be able to remain in. She added that 
CAP hires local contractors to perform the work and 



that every local dollar leverages five dollars in other 
funding. Ms. Andrews Parker also stated that CAP is 
requesting general city funding for its general 
programs, such as fuel assistance. She added that 37% 
of CAP’s clients are Rochester residents. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked whether the 
weatherization funds requested would be used just for 
Rochester residents, and Ms. Andrews Parker 
confirmed. She added that CAP has almost entirely 
expended its FY 2017-2018 weatherization funds due 
to high demand for services. 
 
Ms. Hewitt from Tri-City Consumers’ Action Co-
operative (Tri-City Coop) stated that Tri-City Coop 
provides non-medical peer to peer mental health 
services, including transportation to and from the 
agency’s offices. She added that Tri-City Coop has seen 
an increase in clients who are homeless. Councilor 
Lauterborn asked what the funding request will fund, 
and Ms. Hewitt replied that it will cover the cost of 
utilities, computers, and related expenses. 
 
Mr. Totty from the Rochester School Department 
explained that Maple Street Magnet School has been 
ordered by the Office of Civil Rights to become ADA 
complaint. The School Department is requesting 
funding to install a new chair lift at Maple Street 
Magnet School as well as a chair lift at Spaulding High 
School to reach the auditoriums.  
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked whether it isn’t sufficient 
to provide services on the first floor, and Mr. Totty 
replied that it’s sufficient in the short term but not the 
long term. Councilor Bogan asked if a ramp couldn’t be 
used instead, and Mr. Totty replied that a ramp likely 
would not be cheaper than a lift. Councilor Gray asked 
if Maple Street Magnet School is CDBG eligible based 
on the school’s location, and Mr. Long stated that it is 
eligible based on the population to be served being 
persons with disabilities. Councilor Hutchinson asked 
how many students with disabilities there are at the 



school, and Mr. Totty replied that he did not know 
exact numbers but that there are at least some at the 
high school. 
 
Ms. Price from the Rochester Housing Authority stated 
that the housing authority is seeking funding to 
renovate a donated building (165 Charles Street) to 
create eight units of housing for chronically homeless 
persons. The funding would be used specifically to 
install an elevator in the split-level building.  
 
Councilor Abbott asked whether the number of units is 
below the threshold for accessibility requirements. Mr. 
Mullen explained that the change in use of the 
building requires accessibility. Councilor Bogan asked 
whether there would be a time limit on the housing, 
and Ms. Price replied that it would be permanent 
housing.  Councilor Lauterborn asked whether there 
would be staff on site, and Ms. Price replied that there 
would be social service agencies and housing authority 
personnel at the location. Councilor Gray asked 
whether a ramp installed the rear of the building could 
be used instead of an elevator, and Mr. Mullen replied 
that it would be difficult to install a ramp because the 
building is split-level. 
 
Councilor Hutchinson asked if there are any concerns 
from the Planning Board, and Ms. Price replied that 
the Planning Board has approved the project with 
slight modifications. Councilor Lauterborn asked 
whether it would be less expensive to sell the donated 
building and purchase a more suitable location. Ms. 
Price replied that the building is not very sellable and 
that other buildings would have similar issues. 
Councilor Gray asked whether the funding request 
accounts for Davis-Bacon Act wage requirements, and 
Mr. Mullen stated that while he could not speak to 
Davis-Bacon requirements, the project is seeking to 
reduce overall costs through engineering. 

FY 2018-2019 CDBG 
ANNUAL ACTION PLAN 
– First Review 

Councilor Lauterborn provided a brief overview of the 
FY 2017-2018 CDBG Action Plan decision process, 
specifically the Committee’s recommendation of 



funding for the Rochester Community Center tennis 
court lights project. Councilor Hutchinson stated that 
he had not received the electronic copy of the FY 
2018-2019 draft action plan, and Mr. Long stated that 
he would email the draft action plan to the Committee 
to ensure all councilors have a copy. Mr. Long 
provided a brief outline of the timeline for adoption of 
the draft action plan: the plan will be approved by the 
Committee at its February meeting, the full City 
Council will do a first reading at the April meeting, a 
public hearing will be held at the April workshop 
meeting, and the full City Council will do a second 
reading and adoption at the May meeting. 

PROGRAM REPORT – 
Current CDBG 
Projects, Continuing 
CDBG Projects, JOB 
Loan Program Report, 
Non-CDBG Grants 

Mr. Long presented a brief overview of continuing and 
current CDBG projects. The final FY 2016-2017 
carryover project, the backup generator at the 
Homeless Center for Strafford County, has been 
completed. All that remains is paying the related 
invoices. Mr. Long also mentioned that the Recreation 
Department and the Department of Public Works 
agreed to postpone the Community Center tennis 
court lights project until June 2018 to avoid 
interference with the spring tennis season.  
 
Mr. Long also stated that HUD recently extended the 
deadline for submission for the Assessment of Fair 
Housing and that he would provide further updates as 
they become available. 
 
Mr. Long provided updates on several non-CDBG 
grants, including assistance to Bridging the Gaps with a 
new grant application to the Substance Abuse and 
Mental Health Services Administration, assistance to 
the Fire Department for a state Homeland Security 
grant application, and assistance to the School 
Department with a grant application to fund planning 
work at the Bud Carlson Academy. 

WORKFORCE 
HOUSING CHARRETTE 
APPLICATION – 
Potential Locations 
Update 

Mr. Long stated that he had reached out to multiple 
property owners, including the owners of Fownes Mill 
and the Royal Pizza building, to request permission to 
do a workforce housing charrette with their property. 
While some of these inquiries are ongoing, no 



property owners have agreed as of yet. Mr. Long 
suggested that the 38 Hanson Street property, which is 
now owned by the City, be considered as a back-up 
property for use on the workforce housing charrette 
application. The consensus of the Committee was to 
allow 38 Hanson Street to serve as a back-up option 
for the workforce housing charrette application. 
 
Councilor Abbott also suggested that Mr. Long reach 
out to property owner Dave Lemieux regarding the 
charrette, and Mr. Long stated that he would do so. 

OTHER BUSINESS Councilor Gray stated that in addition to workforce 
housing, there is a need for respite housing, as the 
nearest available housing exists in Manchester. 
Councilor Bogan asked about the funding behind 
Serenity House, and Councilor Lauterborn asked Mr. 
Long to reach out to Serenity House to find out more 
information. Mr. Long stated he would do so. 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:53 p.m. 
 
Next Meeting – Monday, February 12, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. in Conference Room B 
(Cocheco Room) at the City Hall Annex (33 Wakefield Street) 
Topics –FY 2018-2019 CDBG Annual Action Plan, CDBG Projects Program Report, 
Workforce Housing Charrette Application 
 
































